
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF EDUCATION

THE METROPOLITAN SCHOOL DISTRICT OF WASHINGTON TOWNSHIP

MARION COUNTY, INDIANA

Regular Meeting, December 17, 2008 - 7:00 p.m.

Present:        Mr. Kite, Mr. Dzwonar, Ms. Harris and Mrs. Spann Roddy

Absent:  
Mr. Wright


Others: Dr. Mervilde, Mrs. Sutton, Mr. Doss, Dr. Ewing, Dr. Farrell, Dr. Hibbard, Mr. Licata, Mrs. Reynolds, Mr. Smith, Mrs. Balagopal, Chris Wood, Ellen Renholzberger, Annie Renholzberger, Mark Renholzberger, Ellen Rogers, Mr. and Mrs. Russell Harshman, Ashley Park, Cary Turner, Lucinda Lautz

Presiding:
Mr. Kite, President

Mr. Kite called the Regular Meeting to order with the recitation of the pledge of allegiance led by Mr. Doss.

Approval Consent Agenda


Dr. Mervilde recommended that the Board approve the Consent Agenda including the following items:

· Approval of the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of November 25, 2008 

· Approval of Claims in the amount of $5,603,994.98

· The Personnel Report which includes: One Resignation (2)

· Approval or Acceptance of Non-competitive Grants, Gifts and Donations – There were no non-competitive grants presented for approval.


Ms. Harris had two minor, grammatical changes to the minutes.


Mr. Dzwonar moved approval of the Consent Agenda as amended.  Ms. Harris seconded.  Passed 4-0.
Recognitions


Spring Mill Elementary School participated in Red Ribbon Week in October to show students the importance of being drug free and making healthy choices.  The entire school teamed up against drugs by wearing red and blue shirts and forming the Indianapolis Colt’s horseshoe shape with a red ribbon running through it.  A special picture of this was taken from the top of a fire engine ladder truck.  Mrs. Balagopal, PTO members Stacy Lozer and Christine Brown and firefighters Tim Combs and Doug Frank presented the Board with a large photo of the event.  
Superintendent's Announcements 


Dr. Mervilde gave the Board copies of the Executive Summary on Charter Schools presented by the CEEP Organization.  He talked about an upcoming Legislative Luncheon that will be held on January 28, 2009.  Ms. Harris and Mrs. Spann Roddy will join Dr. Mervilde at the luncheon with Senator Lubbers and Representative Delaney. 


On December 16, 2008 the Indiana Chamber of Commerce named North Central High School as “Head of the Class” for 2008 as part of its 10th annual Indiana’s Best Buys report.  North Central is one of only 10 schools statewide, out of 350 public schools, to receive this distinction.  North Central High School was also named a Silver Medal winner by the most recent ratings of the U.S. News and World Report.  The ratings reflect the school’s success in helping all students meet state standards and being “college ready.”  Two other Marion County schools were awarded Bronze Medals.  


The Community and Education Center will be closed December 22, 2008 through January 2, 2009 for the Winter Break. 

Comments from the Public


The Board received comments from Mrs. Lucinda Lautz former parent and PTO President at North Central High School and Barbara Harshman who are both aquatic instructors at J. Everett Light Career Center.  They provided the Board with 119 signatures in support of the aquatic program.

Action Items

1. Approval of the Year End Tax Anticipation Rollover Warrants – Mr. Licata


Mr. Licata explained that the Resolution authorizes the District to make emergency temporary loans to meet current running expenses for the use of the Capital Projects Fund, The Debt Service Fund, the Pre-School Special Education Fund, the Referendum Fund, the Transportation Fund and the Transportation Bus Replacement Fund in anticipation of and not in excess of current taxes levied in the year 2007 and collectible in the year 2008. The Board had questions.  Discussion took place.


Mr. Dzwonar moved approval of the Year End Tax Anticipation Rollover Resolution as presented.  Mrs. Spann Roddy seconded.  Passed 4-0.
2. Approval of 403(b) Plan Document – Mr. Licata


Mr. Licata informed the Board that the District has previously offered its employees the opportunity to acquire tax-sheltered annuities and mutual funds using various arrangements allowed by the Internal Revenue Service.  Treasury Regulations to Code section 403(b) require the establishment of a plan by January 1, 2009.  The District will adopt a 403(b) Plan effective January 1, 2009 which amends and replaces previously established Code section 403(b) arrangements maintained by the District. 


Mrs. Spann Roddy asked that one correction be made to the document changing the word Decatur to December.  The Board had questions.  Discussion took place.


Mrs. Spann Roddy moved approval of the 403(b) Plan Document as amended.  Mr. Dzwonar seconded.  Passed 4-0.
3. Approval of Resolution for Fuel Commodity Arrangements – Mr. Licata


Mr. Licata told the Board that because of the current low prices of fuel it may be in the best interests of the School District to consider price protection for the purchase of various types of fuel limited to diesel fuel and gasoline. Competitive quotes or bids will be obtained before securing a fixed price.  The Board had questions.  Discussion took place.


Ms. Harris moved approval of the Resolution for Fuel Commodity Arrangements as presented.  Mrs. Spann Roddy seconded.  Passed 4-0.
4. Approval of Rainy Day Fund Transfer – Mr. Licata


Mr. Licata asked the Board for approval to transfer the remaining amount of the Rainy Day Fund back into the Capital Projects Fund. Moving the funds back to CPF is a precautionary action to help preserve the District’s ability to determine how existing resources are used. The Board had questions.  Discussion took place.


Mr. Dzwonar moved approval of the Rainy Day Fund Transfer Resolution as presented.  Ms. Harris seconded.  Passed 4-0.
Information Items

1. Fall ISTEP+ Results Report – Dr. Ewing


Dr. Ewing reported that Fall ISTEP+/GQE results for grades 3-8 and 10 arrived electronically on November 26, 2008 and were released to the public on December 4, 2008.  District ISTEP+/GQE scores continue to be fairly stable, particularly in mathematics.  Taking into account all grade levels tested, the percentage of students passing mathematics in fall 2008 was 75.7%, the same percentage that passed math in 2006 and 2007.  


The percentage of students passing language arts at all grade levels tested in fall 2008 was 72.8%, 1.5% lower than 2007 scores.  The 2008 composite ISTEP+/GQE scores in both language arts and mathematics continued to be slightly above the state averages. 


The Board had questions.  Discussion took place about a new math initiative that had been instituted last year and has proven to be successful and is reflected in the ISTEP+ scores.  Mrs. Spann Roddy asked for a breakdown of African American Male scores.  Dr. Ewing will get that information to the Board.

Board Comments/Liaison Reports


 Ms. Harris spent an evening at the Greenbriar Title I night.  She said it was a rewarding and inspiring evening.  The speaker was excellent.


Mr. Dzwonar attended the John Strange Title I night where students were very engaged in a poetry lesson.   Mr. Dzwonar said he appreciated the invitation from Mrs. Rieke because as a new Board Member it is very helpful to him to be able to attend events like this.  He enjoyed the CEC Open House and the middle school orchestras’ performances there.  


Mrs. Spann Roddy enjoyed attending the MSDWT Holiday Open House at the CEC.


As Board president, Mr. Kite was interviewed by an Eagle Scout who had great questions.  He attended Dr. Ewing’s ELL Evaluation Meeting, the Madrigal Dinner at the Scottish Rite and represented the Board at North Central High School when Mr. Quandt was presented the Best Buy Award by the Chamber of Commerce.

Adjournment


There being no further business, Mr. Kite adjourned the meeting at 8:35 p.m.


We herby certify that the foregoing constitute the minutes of the Board of Education of the Metropolitan School District of Washington Township for the Board’s Regular Meeting occurring on December 17, 2008 as approved by the Board on January 14, 2009. 









_____________________________









Mr. Donald B. Kite, President









______________________________









Mr. Anthony S. Dzwonar, Secretary
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